
 

 

 

 
1 Meeting Called to Order 

  

2 

 Invocation  Reverend Steve May, First Baptist Church of Winter Park 
 Pledge of Allegiance   

 

3  Approval of Agenda 
 

4 Mayor’s Report *Projected Time 
*Subject to change 

 

a. Presentation - Healthy Weight Community Champions Award 
b. Proclamation - Invasive Species Awareness Week 
c. Proclamation – Bike Month 

d. Appointment - Members to Visioning Steering Committee. 
e. Appointment - MetroPlan Orlando Municipal Advisory Committee 

f. Appointment - Police Pension Board (Officer Sam Easterbrook to  
 replace Officer Rafael Berrios) 

30 minutes 
 

 
 

 

Regular Meeting 
 

3:30 p.m. 

 

Regular Meeting 

 
February 23, 2015 

3:30 p.m. 
Commission Chambers 
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  5 City Manager’s Report   *Projected Time 
*Subject to change 

  10 minutes 

 6 City Attorney’s Report *Projected Time 
*Subject to change 

   
 

 7 Non-Action Items *Projected Time 
*Subject to change 

   
 

8 

Citizen Comments  |  5 p.m. or soon thereafter   

(if the meeting ends earlier than 5:00 p.m., the citizen comments will 

be at the end of the meeting)  (Three (3) minutes are allowed for each 

speaker; not to exceed a total of 30 minutes for this portion of the meeting) 
 

 9 Consent Agenda *Projected Time 
*Subject to change 

 
 
  

a. Approve the minutes of February 9, 2015. 
b. Approve the following formal solicitations and contract: 

1. Award to Electric Supply, IFB-6-2015 Underground Electric 

 Materials and authorize the Mayor to the execute contract. 
2. Award to Gresco, IFB-6-2015 Underground Electric Materials and 

 authorize the Mayor to execute the contract. 
3. Award to HD Supply Power Solutions, IFB-6-2015 Underground
 Electric Materials and authorize the Mayor to execute the

 contract. 
4. Award to Tri-State Utility Products, IFB-6-2015 Underground 

 Electric Materials and authorize the Mayor to execute the 
 contract. 
5. Award to Wesco Distribution Inc., IFB-6-2015 Underground 

 Electric Materials and authorize the Mayor to execute the 
 contract. 

6. Renewal with GATSO USA, Inc. for Red Light Safety Program and 
 authorize the Mayor to execute the contract. 

c. Approve the agreement renewal to permit Central Florida 

Community Sailing Program, Inc. to teach a Community Sailing 
Program in Lake Baldwin Park. 

            5 minutes 

 

10 Action Items Requiring Discussion   *Projected Time 
*Subject to change 

 

a. Concours d’ Elegance use of the Winter Park Golf Course 

b. Appointment of Canvassing Board for March 10, 2015 General 
 Election 

         15 minutes          

         15 minutes 
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11   Public Hearings *Projected Time 
*Subject to change 

 

a. Request of Winter Park Real Estate Advisors, Inc: 
 - To amend the conditional use approval previously granted at 125 

 S. Interlachen Avenue to allow for modifications to the approved 
 multi-family project to be composed of six units, three stories 

 and 20,542 square feet of residential living area with parking in 
 the basement level below the project, on property zoned R-4. 

 

b. Ordinance – Vacating and abandoning the portion of Kindel Avenue 
between Benjamin Avenue and Lewis Drive within the Ravaudage 

Planned Development and Home Acres Subdivision area  (1) 
 
c. Request of the City of Winter Park for the property at 2908 Temple 

Trail: 
 - Ordinance – Changing the Future Land Use Designation of Single 

 Family Residential to Open Space and Recreation  (1) 
 - Ordinance – Changing the zoning of Single Family (R-1A) District 

 to Parks and Recreation (PR) District  (1) 

          20 minutes 

 
 
 

 
          15 minutes 

 
 
 

 
          10 minutes            

 
 

12 City Commission Reports *Projected Time 
*Subject to change 

 

a. Commissioner Leary 
b. Commissioner Sprinkel 
c. Commissioner Cooper 
d. Commissioner McMacken 
e. Mayor Bradley 

10 minutes each 

 



 

 

 

 
Below are issues of interest to the Commission and community that are currently being worked on by 

staff, but do not currently require action on the Commission agenda. These items are being tracked to 

provide the Commission and community the most up to date information regarding the status of the 

various issues. The City Manager will be happy to answer questions or provide additional updates at 

the meeting.   

 

issue update date 

Quiet Zones 
State funds approved for grant 

disbursement.   

Funding agreements being 

developed.  Expect to be received 

by February 27, 2015. 

Fairbanks electric 

transmission and 

distribution 

undergrounding 

Engineering cost estimates indicate that the 

project can be completed within FDOT’s 

available funding.   Contracts among Duke, 

the City, and FDOT are currently in 

negotiation. 

City Commission action expected 

February/March 2015. 

New Hope Baptist 

Church Project 

Exterior construction on the site completed 

except for parking space striping.  Pastor 

John Phillips continues pursuing licensing 

for the day care and school through DCF 

and obtaining required certifications for 

staff. 

Approved Conditional Use will 

expire in September 2015. 

Railroad crossing 

update 

FDOT maintains all street crossings.  

Repairs included in a CIP. 

City requested cost estimates for 

additional concrete panel 

installations.  Expect to receive 

estimates by February 20, 2015. 

Future tree 

plantings update 

50 trees were planted by February 1, 2015.  

50 more scheduled for planting by March 1.   

 

GIS tree vacancy map is on the 

website.  Street tree inventory has 

started. 

MLK (Rollins) 

Restroom 
Plans complete.  Rollins will be contracting. Completion will be Summer 2015. 

Collector Roads 

Street Lighting 

Staff has identified 27 collector roads and is 

preparing a streetlight assessment of these 

roads.  Appropriate plans will be developed 

for each. 

Report back to Commission the 1st 

meeting in March. 

WPPD launches new 

smartphone app 

“The WPPD App.”  

 

The app will allow users to easily receive 

information about crime and traffic-related 

incidents. Residents can also use the app to 

help keep the community safe by 

submitting tips about crimes that occur in 

the city. When necessary, the police 

department will use the app to broadcast 

urgent messages to residents, in addition to 

the OUTREACH program. 

 

The official WPPD smartphone app 

can be downloaded for free at 

either at Apple® App Store or 

Google Play® by searching “Winter 

Park Police Department App.”   

 

       City Manager’s Report        February 23, 2015 



 

 

 

 

Once projects have been resolved, they will remain on the list for one additional meeting to share the 

resolution with the public and then be removed. 



 

REGULAR MEETING OF THE CITY COMMISSION 
February 9, 2015 

 
The meeting of the Winter Park City Commission was called to order by Mayor 

Kenneth Bradley at 3:31 p.m. in the Commission Chambers, 401 Park Avenue 
South, Winter Park, Florida.  The invocation was provided by Reverend Alison 
Harrity, St. Richard’s Episcopal Church, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 
Members present:   Also present:  

Mayor Kenneth Bradley  City Manager Randy Knight 
Vice Mayor Steven Leary   City Attorney Bill Reischmann 
Commissioner Sarah Sprinkel  City Clerk Cynthia Bonham  

Commissioner Tom McMacken 
Commissioner Carolyn Cooper  

 
Approval of the agenda 
 

Motion made by Commissioner McMacken to approve the agenda; seconded 
by Commissioner Sprinkel and approved by acclamation with a 5-0 vote.   

 
Mayor’s Report 

 
 a. Presentation – Florida Department of Environmental Protection 2014 Plant  

 Operations Excellence Award 

 
Water and Wastewater Director David Zusi presented the Florida Department of 

Environmental Protection 2014 Plant Operations Excellence Award they received. 
 
Other announcements 

Mayor Bradley announced that Tom McMacken received the Volunteer of the Year 
Award by the Chamber of Commerce. 

 
Mayor Bradley announced that Public Works Facilities Management Department 
employee Steve Mathes was recognized by the Chamber of Commerce as their 

Chamber Hero for outstanding work.   
 

City Manager’s Report  
 
City Manager Knight announced that the City received the grant for quiet zones.  

They will be working with FDOT to bring forward an agreement to the Commission 
in the near future.  Upon questioning regarding the railroad crossings, Assistant 

Public Works Director Don Marcotte responded regarding some of the high slopes 
and rails not receiving concrete panels.  Commissioner McMacken expressed his 
preference to bring all the crossings up to a higher rating.  Mr. Marcotte will 

address this. 
 

City Manager Knight announced two property closings including 2600 Lee Road. 
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City Attorney’s Report 

 
No report. 

 
Non-Action Item  
 

 a. Financial Report – December 2014 
 

Finance Director Wes Hamil provided the December 2014 financial report and 
answered questions. 
 

Motion made by Commissioner Sprinkel to accept the financial report as 
presented; seconded by Commissioner Leary and carried unanimously with 

a 5-0 vote. 
 
 b. Scope of work statements for legal and lobbyist contracts. 

 
City Manager Knight stated they provided the Commission the scope of services for 

the three professional services including State lobbyist, City Attorney and the Labor 
Attorney.  Assistant City Manager Michelle del Valle Neuner addressed questions.  
She spoke about the City Attorney retainer that is in line with the previous City 

Attorney and that various cities handle the retainer differently.  Ms. Neuner spoke 
about the suggested process of providing a heads up approach with the cost before 

beginning litigation.   
 
Discussion ensued that some lawsuit costs are small enough that there should be a 

threshold in place to determine which ones come before the Commission, the need 
for a comparison with services provided to other cities, the large amount of time 

our State lobbyist and Labor Attorney have been retained by the City, the 
importance of having a trust and the successful relationship with all three and the 
need to review performance every five years. 

 
Mayor Bradley asked if there was a consensus to bring forth a RFP at the next 

meeting for discussion.  There was not a consensus.  After further discussion, it was 
agreed that a comparison of the scope of services with other cities relative to the 
size of Winter Park and with a limit of five cities was the next step instead of an RFP 

at this time.  Attorney Reischmann asked that the retainer is kept as a separate 
issue from litigation costs. 

 
Consent Agenda 

a. Approve the minutes of January 26, 2015. 
b. Approve the FY 2015 budget adjustment for GIS Mapping and Graphic Arts 

Equipment.  

c. Approve the interlocal agreement with Orange County for the Lake  Killarney 
 Sediment Inactivation Project. 
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d. Cancel the Commission meeting scheduled for Monday, May 25, 2015 due to the 

 Memorial Day holiday. 
e. Approve the following purchase and contracts: 

 1. PR157082 to Altec Industries, Inc. for 2015 Altec Bucket Truck; $91,551.00. 
 2. Piggyback contract with HD Supply Waterworks, Ltd.     
  (Water/Wastewater Material Alliance Extension Agreement No. 895) and  

  authorize the Mayor to execute contract. 
 3. Amendment No. 3 to GAI Consultants, Inc. for RFQ-2-2012 Continuing  

  Contracts for Professional, Architectural & Engineering Services (General Civil 
  & Public Facility Engineering) and authorize the Mayor to execute renewal. 
 4. Amendment No. 3 to Comprehensive Engineering Services, Inc. for RFQ-2- 

  2012 Continuing Contracts for Professional, Architectural & Engineering  
  Services (Transportation Planning & Engineering) and authorize the Mayor to  

  execute renewal. 
 5. Amendment No. 3 to CDM Smith, Inc. for RFQ-2-2012 Continuing Contracts  
  for Professional, Architectural &  Engineering Services (Stormwater   

  Management & Design). 
 6. Amendment No. 3 to Geosyntec Consultants for RFQ-2-2012 Continuing  

  Contracts for Professional, Architectural & Engineering Services (Stormwater  
  Management & Design). 
 

Motion made by Commissioner McMacken to approve the Consent Agenda 
with the adjustments previously made to the minutes and sent to the 

Commission; seconded by Commissioner Sprinkel.  No public comments were 
made.  The motion carried unanimously with a 5-0 vote. 
 

Action Items Requiring Discussion  
 

  a. Sustainability Action Plan 
 
Sustainability Manager Kristopher Stenger provided a PowerPoint summarizing the 

revisions made after the November 2014 Commission meeting.  He addressed the 
mission of the plan and asked for approval.   

 
Motion made by Mayor Bradley to approve the plan as presented; seconded 
by Commissioner McMacken.  Questions were answered by Mr. Stenger.   

 
The following spoke in favor of the plan: 

John Rife, 1650 Pine Avenue 
Gordon Blitch, 695 French Avenue 

 
Motion carried unanimously with a 5-0 vote. 
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b. Progress Point property (1150 North Orange Avenue and 1210/1211/1241  

  Palmetto Avenue) Notice of Disposal (NOD) 
 

Planning Director Dori Stone asked for formal authorization to move forward with 
the Notice of Disposal on the Progress Point site.  She stated this gives the City the 
opportunity to ask for proposals, designs and drawings on the site as well as 

financial requests which will come back to the Commission in approximately 60 
days.  She reiterated that this does not obligate the City to dispose of this property.    

 
Motion made by Mayor Bradley to authorize the City’s intent to solicit 
proposals to dispose of this property (1150 Orange Avenue and 

1210/1211/1241 Palmetto Avenue along the southeast side of Orange 
Avenue between Minnesota Avenue and Cypress Avenue), seconded by 

Commissioner Sprinkel. 
 
Commissioner Cooper asked for reconsideration of the decision made from the last 

meeting and to hold onto the property until we have the opportunity to consider the 
post office.  She addressed the previous discussion that the site could not support 

more development whereby she disagreed.  She stated that the site can support 
the post office distribution center, including all the trucks and employees; and a 
40,000 square foot building on Orange Avenue with adequate parking.  She asked 

the Commission to reconsider the possibility that this property has a vital civic use 
that would result in the residents having a central square in the downtown area.  

 
Motion amended by Commissioner Cooper to hold the decision on the basic 
motion until after this has been reviewed by both the Planning and Zoning 

and Economic Development Advisory Board and they have an opportunity 
to advise us.  Motion failed for lack of a second. 

 
Discussion ensued that we do not have any deal on the table with the post office, 
we do not know if and when that will happen, we do not have to accept any of the 

proposals coming back, and the current zoning on the property.  The Palmetto 
Avenue right-of-way was addressed and the need to inform people that we would 

entertain creative methods of dealing with that.   
 
Joe Terranova, 151 N. Virginia Avenue, spoke in favor of acquiring the post office 

property but opposed spending City funds to purchase the post office and having to 
build another post office. 

 
Motion carried unanimously with a 5-0 vote. 

 
c. Proposal for Visioning Steering Committee members 

 

Planning Director Dori Stone addressed the last meeting whereby they were asked 
to bring back recommendations as to a membership structure for the Visioning 

Steering Committee.  She stated the concept she worked with and that she had 
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input from several members of the community on consisted of looking at creating 

an executive committee that would be made up of residents only; each 
commissioner would get two resident appointments; the committee would then 

nominate a Chair person and they would offer up suggestions for the other 
remaining Board members.  She summarized staff’s recommendation for 
membership. 

 
Motion made by Mayor Bradley to approve the recommended membership 

structure but strike-“not currently serving on any other city boards”; (for 
clarification purposes, it stated: “Each Commissioner picks two neighborhood 
appointments of community residents that are not currently serving on any other 

city boards.”).  Motion was seconded by Commissioner Sprinkel. 
 

There was a consensus that we include our boards as part of this process.  Other 
discussion ensued as to what each Commissioner wanted to see regarding 
membership and if others currently serving on boards should be able to participate.   

 
Motion amended by Commissioner Cooper that the Steering Committee 

represent four out of five members, which is 80% of residents, and 
representative of neighborhood areas/districts in Winter Park.  Motion 
failed for lack of a second. 

 
Motion amended by Commissioner Cooper to leave in the first portion of 

the basic motion that says “not currently serving on any other city 
boards”, seconded by Commissioner McMacken for discussion.   
 

Commissioner McMacken addressed his concern with having more than ten or 
twelve members. 

 
Motion amended by Commissioner Cooper that the main motion says “the 
additional seats, the emphasis/preference would be on selecting Winter 

Park residents that meet the criteria of the additional seats”; seconded by 
Commissioner McMacken. 

 
Joe Terranova, 151 N. Virginia Avenue, recommended that we keep the process 
open with no limitations or restrictions. 

 
Sally Flynn, 1400 Highland Road, recommended that we give consideration to those 

individuals who have submitted a board application but have never served, as well 
as current board members. 

 
Upon a roll call vote on the first amendment (to leave in the first portion of 
the basic motion that says “not currently serving on any other city 

boards”); Mayor Bradley and Commissioners Leary, Sprinkel and McMacken 
voted no.  Commissioner Cooper voted yes.  The motion failed with a 4-1 

vote. 
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Upon a roll call vote on the second amendment (that the main motion says 

“the additional seats, the emphasis/preference would be on selecting 
Winter Park residents that meet the criteria of the additional seats”); 

Mayor Bradley and Commissioners Sprinkel, Cooper and McMacken voted 
yes.  Commissioner Leary voted no.  The motion carried with a 4-1 vote. 
 

Upon a roll call vote on the main motion as amended, Mayor Bradley and 
Commissioners Leary, Sprinkel, Cooper and McMacken voted yes.  The 

motion carried unanimously with a 5-0 vote. 
 
In an effort to move things forward, the Commission agreed to announce the 

names of their two nominees for the Steering Committee at the next meeting. 
 

Public comments (Items not on the agenda)  
 
Joan Cason, 1915 Woodcrest Drive, inquired about the 2600 Lee Road property 

value and asked when it will be sold.  City Manager Knight said an appraisal has 
been conducted and a for-sale sign will be placed on the property after the 

demolition.   
 
A recess was taken from 5:19 p.m. to 5:37 p.m. 

 
d. State legislative priorities review and approval 

 
City Manager Knight presented the 2015 State Legislative priorities.  He answered 
questions and asked for approval.   

 
Motion made by Mayor Bradley to approve the list as is; seconded by 

Commissioner Cooper.   
 
Motion amended by Commissioner Sprinkel that we make our first priority 

Mead Garden Lake Lillian Restoration with a set amount of money and go 
to Bill Peebles (lobbyist) and ask where they think we can get funding to 

work on the second phase of this; seconded by Mayor Bradley.  No public 
comments were made.   
 

Upon a roll call vote on the amendment, Mayor Bradley and Commissioners 
Leary, Sprinkel, Cooper and McMacken voted yes.  The motion carried 

unanimously with a 5-0 vote. 
 

Upon a roll call vote on the main motion as amended, Mayor Bradley and 
Commissioners Leary, Sprinkel, Cooper and McMacken voted yes.  The 
motion carried unanimously with a 5-0 vote. 
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Public Hearings:     

 
a. ORDINANCE NO. 2988-15:  AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF WINTER PARK, 

FLORIDA, AMENDING PORTIONS OF CHAPTER 102, UTILITIES, ARTICLE IV, SEWERS 

AND SEWAGE DISPOSAL, OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES, AS WELL AS CREATING 

THE CITY OF WINTER PARK GREASE MANAGEMENT ORDINANCE, SECTIONS 102-

115.01 THROUGH 102-115.14; PROVIDING FOR SEVERABILITY, CODIFICATION, 

CONFLICTS AND AN EFFECTIVE DATE.  Second Reading 

 

City Attorney Reischmann read the ordinance by title.  Motion made by 

Commissioner Cooper to adopt the ordinance; seconded by Commissioner 
McMacken.  Water and Wastewater Utility Director David Zusi answered questions.  
No public comments were made.  Upon a roll call vote, Mayor Bradley and 

Commissioners Leary, Sprinkel, Cooper and McMacken voted yes.  The 
motion carried unanimously with a 5-0 vote.   

 
b. Request of Unicorp National Developments, Inc.:  (Preliminary) Conditional 

use approval to redevelop the former Mt. Vernon Inn property with a project 

to be called Lakeside Crossing of approximately 37,473 square feet of retail 
and restaurant space including a two level parking deck and surface parking 

of approximately 317 spaces on the property at 110 S. Orlando Avenue, 
zoned C-3 and providing for certain exceptions and for the approval of a 
development order pertaining to the project. 

 
Planning Manager Jeff Briggs explained that the proposed development consists of 

37,473 square feet of retail/restaurant development of which 2,820 sq. ft. is used 
for common area mechanical/trash purposes and 34,653 sq. ft. is rentable 
commercial floor space.  The overall site area is 155,945 square feet (3.58 acres).  

The developer is proposing a FAR of 44.17% which is within the maximum FAR of 
45%.  The developer is exceeding the street front minimum setbacks on the 

Orlando Avenue and Morse Boulevard frontages in order to provide more room for 
landscaping, sidewalk and outdoor patio dining.  On Harper Street and the interior 
sides, the project meets the applicable setbacks.  Impervious coverage or green 

area also complies with the minimum 15% requirements.   
 

Mr. Briggs explained the variance request to reduce the size of the landscape 
islands from 12 feet to 9 feet within the surface parking lot that the Planning and 

Zoning Board denied.  As a result, the developer will lose 4 parking spaces, so 
instead of 315 parking spaces they recommended allowing 311 spaces.  The entire 
project is based on meeting the code requirement of 300 spaces.  That requirement 

includes the 40 parking spaces that are committed by Development Agreement to 
be set aside as employee parking for the Lakeside project, 30 parking spaces are 

allocated for the retail stores, and 230 parking spaces are allocated for the four 
restaurants. 
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Mr. Briggs advised that this application package is for “preliminary” conditional use 

approval.  The applicant will present the “final” conditional use to the Commission 
at a later date for consideration and approval.   

 
Mr. Briggs provided a brief summary regarding the applicant’s traffic study and 
advised that the applicant’s plans have been reviewed by various city departments 

including representatives from Planning & Community Development, Public Works, 
Electric Utility, Water and Wastewater Utilities, Fire, Urban Forestry, Parks & 

Recreation and City Administration.  
 
Mr. Briggs advised that there was a positive recommendation from Planning & 

Zoning for approval with following conditions:  
1. The Lakeside Crossing Development entitlements comprise 37,473 square 

feet of commercial development which includes restaurants and retail space. 
2. The project is required to have a minimum of 300 parking spaces to meet the 

anticipated needs of the development plan, which includes a parking garage 

and surface parking lot.  Restaurant seating and floor plans will only be 
permitted that meet the parking code and no parking variances are to be 

granted.  
3. The entrance to the project along Orlando Avenue will be restricted to right 

in/right out only. 

4. The developer will coordinate and install intersection traffic signal 
improvements for the full Morse Boulevard/Orlando Avenue intersection to 

include restricted left turn signals in all directions subject to FDOT and city 
approval.   

5. The developer will contribute $50,000 to the cost of new mast arms as part 

of the improvements to Orlando Avenue and West Morse Boulevard. 
6. The developer will pay and install the smart signal technology improvements 

at the Morse Boulevard/Orlando Avenue intersection. 
7. The developer will install and maintain decorative paving within the entire 

Morse Boulevard/Orlando Avenue intersection for safer pedestrian crossing. 

8. The developer commits to using 5” caliper street trees along street frontages 
for landscaping. 

9. The developer will work with the city’s Arborist regarding any tree 
replacement and maintenance along Orlando Avenue, Morse Avenue and 
Harper Avenue as it affects his property. 

10. The developer will provide bike parking to be determined as part of the final 
conditional use review. 

11. To incorporate the condition that requires the applicant contribute $50,000 
toward the full signaling cost of West New England Avenue and South 

Orlando Avenue should the City of Winter Park and FDOT deem it necessary 
within three years of issuance of certificate of occupancy. 

 

Since this is a quasi-judicial hearing, the following was disclosed:  Commissioners 
Leary and Cooper spoke with staff.  Mayor Bradley and Commissioners Sprinkel and 

McMacken spoke with the developer and staff. 
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Mr. Briggs responded to questions. 

 
Traffic Engineer, Christopher Simoneaux, P.E., Comprehensive Engineering Services 

Inc. (CES, Inc.) answered questions. 
 
Motion made by Commissioner Cooper to approve the preliminary 

conditional use request with the Planning and Zoning Board comments 
(conditions); seconded by Commissioner Sprinkel.   

 
Applicant Chuck Whittall, Unicorp National Development, Inc., spoke about the 
overall project design concept, the parking garage/spaces and the willingness to 

save the oak trees along Morse Boulevard.         
 

Joe Terranova, 151 N. Virginia Avenue, explained that he would like reassurance 
that all power lines surrounding the project will be undergrounded. 
 

Gary Barker, 1029 McKean Circle, spoke in favor of the project as presented. 
 

Mayor Bradley presented statistics comparing the size of the current Mt. Vernon Inn 
buildings with the size of the proposed project. 
 

Mr. Whittall responded to the public comments made and asked for approval. He 
briefly described a desire to add 75 more parking spaces which may be the subject 

of a future request. 
 
Motion amended by Mayor Bradley that allows an additional 24,000 square 

feet for the project which permits at least to the current space that we 
have from the Mt. Vernon Inn.  Motion failed for lack of a second. 

 
Upon a roll call vote, Mayor Bradley and Commissioners Leary, Sprinkel, 
Cooper and McMacken voted yes.  The motion carried unanimously with a 

5-0 vote. 
 

City Commission Reports: 
 
City Manager Knight advised that SunRail has lowered their price to $32,000 

($16,000/day) to provide train service during the Spring art festival weekend.  In 
addition, they offered to find a sponsor to pay for half of that cost.  In an effort to 

obtain the other half of the cost or a portion thereof, he asked for support to allow 
staff to work with the Chamber of Commerce and the Art Festival Committee to find 

a sponsor(s).  He advised that this item will have to be presented to the CRA 
Agency for final approval.  A majority agreed to proceed and asked that we track 
the number of riders.   
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a. Commissioner Leary  

 
Commissioner Leary advised that a predator has been seen at our local schools and 

felt that it would be advantageous for our local law enforcement agency to work 
with the parents in our community to teach them proactive measures in keeping 
their children safe.  He asked for support.  Police Chief Railey responded by 

providing a status update on the individual in question.  He offered to coordinate a 
community forum meeting with the parents and school principals to educate them.   

 
b. Commissioner Sprinkel  

 

Commissioner Sprinkel thanked our Fire Department for their heroic efforts in 
trying to save the life of a young student at Rollins College this past week.   

 
Upon request, City Manager Knight and Electric Utility Director Jerry Warren 
answered questions regarding the City’s role with BrightHouse Networks.   

 
Commissioner Sprinkel asked if and when they would be going to the Tallahassee 

legislative meetings this year.  City Manager Knight said they can go in early or late 
March.  He was directed to coordinate with our lobbyist to obtain the best 
date/times and circulate the information to them.   

 
c. Commissioner Cooper  

 
Commissioner Cooper congratulated the Enzian Theatre on their upcoming 25th 
anniversary.   

 
d. Commissioner McMacken - No report. 

 
e. Mayor Bradley  

 

Mayor Bradley advised that he has been approached by several individuals 
regarding the Orange County School Board role in the usage and maintenance of 

Showalter Field.  He asked for support to allow staff and the Parks and Recreation 
Board to study the current lease structure and to bring back a proposal as to 
whatever decisions are necessary.  A majority agreed. 

 
Mayor Bradley announced that this Wednesday the MetroPlan Board will discuss 

Winter Park being a voting member and that they are proposing enactment for the 
2015/2016 budget season.  He spoke briefly about the associated funding with 

being a member and that an interlocal agreement will be forthcoming.   
 
 

 
 

 



 
CITY COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES 
FEBRUARY 9, 2015 
PAGE 11 OF 11 

 
 

 

The meeting adjourned at 7:07 p.m. 
 

 
              
                Mayor Kenneth W. Bradley 

ATTEST: 
 

 
     ___ 
City Clerk Cynthia S. Bonham, MMC 



 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 

Formal Solicitation 

 vendor item | background fiscal impact motion | recommendation 

1. Electric Supply IFB-6-2015 Underground 

Electric Materials 

Total expenditure 

included in 

approved FY15 

budget. 

Commission approve award to 

Electric Supply and authorize 

the Mayor to the execute 

contract. 

 The City utilized a formal solicitation process to award this contract.  Recommend awarding to 

multiple vendors for cost savings on all line items. 

2. Gresco IFB-6-2015 Underground 

Electric Materials 

Total expenditure 

included in 

approved FY15 

budget. 

Commission approve award to 

Gresco and authorize the 

Mayor to execute the 

contract. 

 The City utilized a formal solicitation process to award this contract.  Recommend awarding to 

multiple vendors for cost savings on all line items. 

3. HD Supply 

Power 

Solutions 

IFB-6-2015 Underground 

Electric Materials 

Total expenditure 

included in 

approved FY15 

budget. 

Commission approve award to 

HD Supply Power Solutions 

and authorize the Mayor to 

execute the contract. 

 The City utilized a formal solicitation process to award this contract.  Recommend awarding to 

multiple vendors for cost savings on all line items. 

4. Tri-State 

Utility 

Products 

IFB-6-2015 Underground 

Electric Materials 

Total expenditure 

included in 

approved FY15 

budget. 

Commission approve award to 

Tri-State Utility Products and 

authorize the Mayor to 

execute the contract. 

 The City utilized a formal solicitation process to award this contract.  Recommend awarding to 

multiple vendors for cost savings on all line items. 

5. Wesco 

Distribution 

Inc. 

IFB-6-2015 Underground 

Electric Materials 

Total expenditure 

included in 

approved FY15 

budget. 

Commission approve award to 

Wesco Distribution Inc. and 

authorize the Mayor to 

execute the contract. 

 The City utilized a formal solicitation process to award this contract.  Recommend awarding to 

multiple vendors for cost savings on all line items. 

Contracts 

 vendor item | background fiscal impact motion | recommendation 

6. GATSO USA, 

Inc. 

Renewal of Red Light Safety 

Program 

Total expenditure 

Amount: $403,200 

Includes cost 

reduction of 

$38,400 from 

previous agreement 

Commission approve renewal 

with GATSO USA, Inc. for Red 

Light Safety Program and 

authorize the Mayor to 

execute the contract. 

 The City utilized a formal solicitation process to award the initial contract.  

 

Consent Agenda 

 

Purchasing Division 

 

 
 

 February 23, 2015 

 



 

 

 

 

Item type Consent Agenda meeting date February 23, 2015 
   

 
 

prepared by John Holland, Director approved by X City Manager 
 

department Parks and Recreation Department X City Attorney 
 

division Administration  N|A 
 

 

board  

approval 

Parks and Recreation Advisory 

Board 

X yes  no  N|A 6-0 final vote 
   

     

     

strategic  

objective 

X Exceptional Quality of Life  Fiscal Stewardship 
 

 

 Intelligent Growth & Development  Public Health & Safety 
  

 Investment in Public Assets & Infrastructure 
 

 

subject 
 

Agreement renewal to permit the Central Florida Community Sailing Program, Inc. 

permission to teach a Community Sailing Program in Lake Baldwin Park.  
 

 
motion | recommendation 
 

Approve the renewal of the Agreement as presented. 
 

background 
 
The Parks and Recreation Department has permitted by Agreement the Central 

Florida Community Sailing Program to provide instructional sailing programs at Lake 
Baldwin Park since 2009.  The Agreement allows the use of Lake Baldwin Park for the 

public sailing classes and storage of the sailboats.   The sailing sessions are provided 
for a fee to anyone wanting to learn how to sail.   
 

The Agreement can be cancelled by either party with 30 days notice.  
The City receives 20% of their gross revenue. To-date the City has been paid 

$3,147.00. 
 
alternatives | other considerations 

 
None 

 
fiscal impact 
 

Provides revenue estimated at $1,500 per year to the City. 
 

 

 

 



Agreement 
 

Central Florida Community Sailing Program, Inc. 
       and The City of Winter Park,  

Parks and Recreation Department 
 

 
 

1. The Central Florida Community Sailing Program, Inc., a 501(C)3 
corporation, hereinafter referred to as The Sailing Club will conduct a  public 
access Community Sailing Program, certified by The American Red Cross for 
the purpose of teaching residents of Central Florida how to sail.  

a) The course will consist of 4 two and a half-hour basic classroom 
instructions and 4 five-hour sessions on the water.   

b) The purpose of the sailing program is to encourage safe sailing and to 
foster educational programs for training in the science and art of 
seamanship and navigation.  

c) Each student must pass the Basic Sailing written exam, and pass the 
Basic Sailing on the water exam, to be certified by The American Red 
Cross. 

d) A swimming verification test will be performed prior to the first on the 
water class. Students must also be able to right the boat for the 
capsize drills. Students are required to furnish their own PFD 

e) The program will utilize sailboats carrying up to two students each 
with an instructor and a chase boat.  

f) Class size will be approximately 8 students per session. Classes are 
held on Tuesdays and Saturdays, or as otherwise specified and 
approved.  

g) All classes are taught by certified Red Cross Instructor volunteers 
from The Sailing Club. 

h) All classes will be located at Lake Baldwin Park, on the lake, in Winter 
Park, Florida.  

 
2. Classes are held monthly between February and November. Certified Red 

Cross Instructors are provided at no charge and are volunteers of The 
Sailing Club. 

a) Registration fees are as follows- Basic Sailing: $145.00 per person for 
eight sessions.  

 
3. Boats will be stored between classes in a fenced area in the southeastern portion 

of Lake Baldwin Park.  The fence and the area within the fence is to be maintained 
solely by the Central Florida Community Sailing Program, Inc. and the City of 
Winter Park is held harmless from any damage to or theft of the boats or 
equipment stored within the fence or to the fence itself.  The fence must feature 
screening so that the boats may not be seen from the balance of the park.  During 
class sessions boats will be moved to the existing boat dock adjacent to the boat 



ramp where students will launch the boats.  The instructor will launch the chase 
boat. 

 
4. For program graduates, The Sailing Club will hold open sailing on specified 

Sundays not to exceed 12 per year with a certified instructor present to further the 
students sailing and safety skills. There will be organized racing and trophies will 
be presented. 

 
5.  The Sailing Club may also sponsor family picnics in the Spring and Fall with open 

sailing and with certified sailing instructors present.  The rental fee for use of the 
park will be paid. 

a) The picnics must be coordinated through the Parks and Recreation Special 
Events Division. 

 
6. The Sailing Club will provide the volunteers for the marketing of the program as 

well as obtaining sponsors and providing the grant writing. 
 

7. There will be NO COST to the City of Winter Park. 
 

8. Term:     
a)  Following review by the Parks subsidiary board, this Agreement may only 

be reviewed and extended annually for successive annual terms by a written 
addendum signed by the City Manager or Mayor on behalf of the City, and 
by the authorized representative of the Sailing Club. 

b) This Agreement can be cancelled by either party with a written 30 day 
notice. 

c) Upon a termination or expiration of this Agreement, the Sailing Club will, as 
soon as reasonably possible, and in no event within 10 business days of 
such termination/expiration, remove all of its property from the premises 
and shall leave the demised premises restored and cleaned to the same 
condition in which the property was delivered, reasonable wear and tear 
excepted. 
 

9. Revenue and Insurance Details  
a) 10 monthly sessions with 8 students per session = 80 students per year x 

$145.00 =   $11,600.00 
b) Revenue to City of Winter Park  20% of $11,600.00=  $2,320.00 
c) Operating Income to Program   80% of $17,400.00=   $9,280.00 
d) Insurance Expense:  

1. General Liability Base Cost            $  800.00  
2. Boat Hull Coverage:               $   200.00 
3. Sailing School liability coverage @$35.00 per student  $2,800.00 
4. Total Insurance Coverage:   

e) $3,800.00Advertising/sponsorship expense     $1,200.00 
f) Red Cross instruction booklets                $1,200.00 
g) Total Operating Expense:               $6,200.00 
h) Net Revenue to Program for maintenance and new boat purchases          

 $3,080.00   
i) The insurance policy will be provided by The Chubb Group in the amount of 

$1,000,000 with the Additional Named Insured being The City of Winter 



Park. 
 
j) Designation of class time schedules and price schedules must be submitted 

for approval by the  City of Winter Park Parks and Recreation Department. 
 

k)   The Sailing Club hereby agrees to hold harmless and indemnify the City of 
Winter Park and its agents and employees from and against any and all 
claims, lawsuits, damages, and costs of defense, both at trial and on appeal, 
where any of such claims, lawsuits, damages and /or costs arise out of the 
or during the course of any activity related to or authorized by this 
Agreement or any operations or activity of The Sailing Club, its employees, 
agents, volunteers, customers and/or participants on City land and/or in or 
about Lake Baldwin. 

 
l) The insurance maintained by The Sailing Club shall name the City as an 

additional insured and shall specifically cover and insure against these 
indemnified matters. The Sailing Club shall provide this Agreement to its 
insurance agent(s) and its insurer by written notice, with a copy to the City 
Manager showing notice of this indemnity to the Club's insurer. 
 

m) The Sailing Club must keep the required insurance in full force and effect 
during the entire term of this Agreement, as it may be extended. The Club 
must provide to the City Manager a current and "in effect" Certificate of 
Insurance showing the City as an additional insured. 
 

10.The Sailing Club shall keep good accounting records of all revenue it receives for 
which the City shall receive a percentage under the terms hereof. On at least a 
quarterly basis the Club shall provide these records to the City along with its 
accounting showing that the City has been or will be paid the correct amount(s) 
due hereunder. The City Manager or designee shall have the right to review these 
records and other records of the Club that he may identify, upon written demand. 
 

11.The Sailing Club will keep all records received or generated as a result of or during 
the course of the conduct of its business pursuant to this Agreement during the 
term of this Agreement as it may be extended and for 5 years after termination or 
expiration hereof. And, the Club agrees that it will abide by Florida's Public Records 
Act, Chapter 119, to the extent it is determined that law applies to the conduct of 
the business contemplated hereunder.   
 

12. Contacts:   Listed below are the names or titles of the persons who shall receive 
any notice required or allowed under the Agreement.  

a) Central Florida Community Sailing Program, Inc.:  Marti Miller, PO BOX 
547823, Orlando, FL  32854, Phone:  407-628-8081 

b) City Of Winter Park:  Randy Knight, City Manager, 401 Park Avenue South, 
Winter Park, FL  32789, Phone:  407-599-3235 

 
  
 
 
City of Winter Park      Central Florida Sailing Club, Inc. 



 
_____________________________   ___________________________ 
Signature       Signature 

Printed Name:__________________   Printed Name:________________ 

Date __________________________  Date _________________________ 

_______________________________  _____________________________ 

City of Winter Park      Central Florida Sailing Program, Inc. 

 
 

 





 

 

 

 

Item type Action Item Requiring Discussion meeting date February 23, 2015 
   

 
 

prepared by John Holland, Director approved by X City Manager 
 

department Parks and Recreation Department  City Attorney 
 

division Administrative  N|A 
 

 

board  

approval 

Parks and Recreation Advisory 

Board 

X yes  no  N|A 5-1 final vote 
   

     

     

strategic  
objective 

X Exceptional Quality of Life X Fiscal Stewardship 
 

 

 Intelligent Growth & 
Development 

 Public Health & Safety 
 

 

 Investment in Public Assets & Infrastructure 
 

 

subject 
 

The Concours d’Elegance use of the Winter Park Golf Course 
 
 

motion | recommendation 
 

Approve the use of the Winter Park Golf Course for the Concours d’Elegance.  The 
event promoter has requested multiple year approval of the event.  
 

 
background 

 
Last year the Concours d’Elegance was granted City Commission approval to use the 
Winter Park Golf Course for their 2014 event. The approval was based upon the 

evaluation of the impact of the event on the golf course.  The golf course 
Superintendent reported the condition of the course was not impacted by the event. 

The event manager worked very closely with golf course staff and followed all 
instructions as to accessing the fairways and protection of the turf. 

  
The City received several letters and emails from residents and businesses regarding 
concerns including parking in neighborhoods, the event fencing, and blocking of 

streets (Ref. attached).  On January 28th, a Public Meeting was held by the Parks and 
Recreation Advisory Board prior to their consideration of approving the request for 

the 2015 event. The Public Meeting was very positive and concerns were heard and 
addressed by the event promoter.  The majority of the speakers were in favor of the 
event to continue on the golf course.  

 
The Parks and Recreation Advisory Board approved the request for continuing the 

Concours d’Elegance on the golf course venue.   
 
 

 

 



 

 

 

alternatives | other considerations 
 
The Concours d’Elegance requires a site that can provide controlled access for the 

public.  The most prestigious car shows in the U.S. are held on golf courses. No other 
city venues meet the requirements of the event.  

 
 
fiscal impact 

 
The current fee for use of the Winter Park Golf Course is $5,000 per day for setup 

and $10,000 per day for Paid Admission event.  Total $30,000  
 
 

 

































































































 

 

 

 

Item type Action Item Requiring Discussion meeting date February 23, 2015 
   

 
 

prepared by Cindy Bonham approved by X City Manager 
 

department City Clerk  City Attorney 
 

division   N|A 
 

 

board  

approval 
 

 yes  no X N|A  final vote 
   

     

     

strategic  
objective 

 Exceptional Quality of Life  Fiscal Stewardship 
 

 

 Intelligent Growth & 
Development 

 Public Health & Safety 
 

 

 Investment in Public Assets & Infrastructure 
 

 

subject 
 

Appointment of Canvassing Board for March 10, 2015 General Election 
 
 

motion | recommendation 
 

Three actions/motions are necessary as follows: 
 
1.  Appoint three members to the 2015 General Election Canvassing Board.   

Each member must be able to attend the meetings scheduled for March 10 at 
4:00 p.m. and March 12 at 2:00 p.m. (see explanation below).  For the 2015 

election, the following can serve on the Board:  Mayor Bradley and Commissioners 
Sprinkel, Cooper and McMacken.  For any disqualified City Commissioner or Mayor, 
the City Clerk can act as the alternate Canvassing Board member.  We need to have 

a quorum, so we need to have three (3) Canvassing Board members. 
 

2.  Motion to accept the canvassing criteria as set by the state and used by 
Orange County for canvassing absentee ballots. 

 
3.  Motion to allow the Orange County Supervisor of Elections to open and 
run all absentee ballots through the tabulator ahead of time that are not 

questionable and are valid (without ascertaining the results until 7:00 p.m.).  
 

That will save the Canvassing Board a lot of time as that portion will be completed 
upon our arrival.  The Canvassing Board will only need to accept or reject any 
absentees that have issues with them (such as no signature, signatures do not 

match, etc.). 
 

 
 
 

 

 



 

 

 

background 
 
Per our Charter, the Commission must appoint three (3) of its members to consist of 

the Canvassing Board.  For any disqualified City Commissioner or Mayor, the City 
Clerk can act as the alternate Canvassing Board member.   

 
This will require the Board to meet at the Supervisor of Elections Office on March 10 
at 4:00 to conduct the Logic and Accuracy Test on the tabulating equipment, canvass 

any absentee/provisional ballots, and to select the contest and precinct to be audited 
on March 12.  The board will be required to meet again on March 12 at 2:00 at the 

Supervisor of Elections Office to certify the election results, canvass any outstanding 
provisional ballots and to perform the audit in accordance with Chapter 101.591, 
Florida Statutes and Rule 1SER08-04, F.A.C.   

 
If necessary, the board will reconvene the same day at 5:00 p.m. to canvass any 

provisional ballots not otherwise previously processed, certify the election results if 
not already certified, and perform the audit.  
 

The City Clerk will Chair the meeting and guide the board as necessary. 
 

alternatives | other considerations 
 
N/A 

 
 

fiscal impact 
 
N/A 

 
 

 





































 

 

 

Subject:    Amendment to Conditional Use for Modifications to the Multi-Family Project 
at 125 S. Interlachen Avenue. 
 

This is a Conditional Use request by the new owners of the Ye Olde Bric condo property at 125 
S. Interlachen Avenue to amend the previously approved conditional use plans to allow for 

modifications to the multi-family project originally approved in 2006 and modified in 2013.  It 
remains six units but is now three stories (versus four stories) and 20,542 square feet of 

building area with parking in the basement level below the building.  See plans attached.   
 
Summary: 

 
On September 25, 2006 the City Commission by a 4-1 vote approved a Conditional Use, for a 

six unit, four story, 23,500 square foot condominium project to replace the existing Ye Ole Brick 
condo building at 125 S. Interlachen Avenue.  That project to be developed by Robert Vega 
required a Conditional Use approval for buildings over 10,000 sq. ft. and this specific project 

included exceptions that were approved for additional building lot coverage (50% vs. 40%) and 
additional height (four stories – 45 feet vs. three stories – 35 feet). 

 
The property is zoned R-4; but with less than 20,000 square feet of land area (15,250 sq. ft.) 
the Code requirements state that the building must conform to the R-3 development standards.  

The City Commission compromised in the original 2006 approval between the R-3 and R-4 
standards.  Six units are the permitted R-3 residential density.  The 50% building lot coverage 

was less than the 55% permitted in R-4 but more than the 40% allowed in R-3.  The building 
height of four stories and 45 feet was less than the five stories and 55 feet allowed in R-4 but 
more than the three stories and 35 feet of R-3.  

 
That original Conditional Use approval was valid for two years.  On October 14, 2008 the City 

Commission granted to the original developer, Mr. Robert Vega, an extension to that original 
Conditional Use approval for another two years.  That conditional use approval was to expire on 
October 14, 2010.  However, in the interim, Mr. James Moye recovered the property (in lieu of 

foreclosure) and obtained another two year extension of the Conditional Use approval on 
August 23, 2010.  That approval was to expire on October 14, 2012 however, the City 

Commission granted an additional extension until October 14, 2014.  Mr. Moye again requested 
a further extension in August 2014 and based on the State Law and advice from the city 
attorney, this was granted administratively.  That legal opinion and letter are attached. Thus, 

the project still maintains the entitlements and code exceptions that were approved in 2006 for 
Robert Vega and renewed/amended in 2013 for Phil Keen. 

Public Hearing 

Jeff Briggs 

Planning Department 

 Planning and Zoning Board 

February 23, 2015 

  7-0 



 

 

 

 
Now there is a new owner of the property, Winter Park Real Estate Advisors, Inc. which closed 

on the property on November 25, 2014.  They are ready to proceed with the project.  However, 
there are certain changes which are deemed by staff to be “significant changes” that require a 

subsequent review and recommendation from the Planning Board and approval by the City 
Commission.  Those include “when there is a change in the architectural style of the building” 
which was the case before with the architectural design proposed by Phil Keen and is also the 

case now with this new design.  Thus, this subsequent approval is required under our Code due 
to the architectural modifications and due to some design changes and a minor setback 

exception desired. 
 
Current Project Plan Request:  The project parameters retain some of the “compromises” 

from the original approval in 2006 and subsequent approval in 2013 between the R-3 and R-4 
districts and in some cases they are further reduced.  The project remains six units which is the 

R-3 residential density.  The building footprint or building lot coverage has been reduced to 
43.1% from the 50% allowable from the 2006/2013 approval which is slightly more than the 
40% lot coverage allowed in R-3 and less than the 55% lot coverage allowed in R-4.  The 

square footage of the project has also been reduced from the 23,500 square feet approved in 
2006 and 2013 to the current size of 20,369 square feet.  There also is a corresponding 

decrease in floor area ratio from the 154% permitted in 2006/2013 to the current 133%.  Again 
this is a compromise between the R-3 maximum FAR of 110% and the R-4 maximum FAR of 

200%. 
 
One of the new design features is the approach to the underground or basement parking level.  

Experience with The Residences and Villa Sienna on Interlachen Avenue has shown that the 
ramp down to the basement parking level within the 25 foot front setback is excessively steep.  

So this design raises the basement level to be two feet above grade with the balance below 
grade that then reduces the slope down the ramp to the basement.  The physical dimensions of 
the underground or basement parking level have also been expanded outward which provides 

much easier turning radius for cars inside the basement and also provides room for visitor 
parking spaces.  This increase in height of the basement then forms a two foot high patio level 

outside the first floor of the residential units.  At two feet or less in height, these are 
patios/decks and not a “building” and thus can extend into the setback areas.  With a two foot 
tall patio and a four foot tall privacy wall around the patio, it is not different than a six foot tall 

wall that would be allowed in the setback area or on the property line. 
 

Another major change is that the project has been reduced to three stories from the four stories 
approved in 2006/2013. The heights approved in 2006/2013 were 45 feet to the top of the roof, 
another 3 feet above (48 feet) for rooftop parapet walls and 10 feet above 45 feet for the 

elevator tower (55 feet).  This three story building is 35.5 feet to the roof top.  Then there are 
parapet walls of varying heights for architectural interest another 5.5 to 9.5 feet in height for a 

total visual height of 41-45 feet) vs. the previous 48 feet of visible height.  Back within the 
rooftop are the elevator/stair tower elements for each units that are 13.5 feet of added height 
(49 feet).  The plans also contemplate a covered trellis area on the rooftop.  The height of the 

trellis shelter roof is 45 feet high which is consistent with the original 2006/2013 approvals.    
 

There is a new setback exception that is requested for the ornamental turret elements on the 
sides and the front of the building. The Code would allow these architectural extensions up to 
18 inches into the setbacks if they are no longer than 8 feet wide.  Because of the curved 

nature of these turrets they are 10 feet wide.  On the sides of the buildings this two feet is 
insignificant and adds to the architectural appeal.  On the front of the building, the designer was 



 

 

 

sensitive to that street view.  Thus the materials provided include perspective elevations both 
with and without those architectural elements on the front of the building.  From the staff’s 

perspective, the appearance is enhanced with these design elements.     
 

Other Considerations:  This project is intended to be developed not as a condominium but as 
fee simple townhouses pursuant to a replat provided that the fire separation Building Code 
challenges can be accomplished.  To the extent that any “subdivision approval” is required, then 

this process provides that agreement subject to meeting the applicable Building Code 
requirements.  This fee simple/replat marketing approach is what was approved by the City and 

was done for the 400 Swoope townhouse project and also will be done for Morse/Virginia 
brownstone project.  
 

Experience has taught us that special attention needs to be paid to the placement of the electric 
transformers and back flow preventers.  It is not a significant issue with the green electric 

transformer or switch gear boxes but the appearance of the backflow preventers next to the 
sidewalk quickly diminishes the visual appeal of the development.  While one can accept that in 
commercial locations, it is not acceptable on Interlachen Avenue.  There are conditions 

recommended to address these circumstances.  
 

 
Planning and Zoning Board Recommendation: 

 
Motion made by Mr. Gottfried, seconded by Mr. Weldon to approve the request to amend the 
conditional use approval previously granted to the property at 125 S. Interlachen Avenue to allow for 
modifications to the approved multi-family project together with the conditions recommended by staff 
as follows: 

1. The exterior patio walls shall be screened by landscaping and any other proposed walls 
within setback areas shall be no higher than three feet in height. 

2. The electric transformer/switch gear and backflow preventers shall be located adjacent to 
the building so they can and shall be effectively screened by landscaping. 

Motion carried unanimously with a 6-0 vote.   

 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 



 

 

 

 
  

CITY OF WINTER PARK 
Planning & Zoning Board 

 
 
 
 

Regular Meeting         February 3, 2015 
City Hall, Commission Chambers       6:00 p.m. 

MINUTES 
     
 
Chairman James Johnston called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. in the Commission Chambers of 
City Hall.  Present: James Johnston, Chairman, Peter Gottfried, Vice-Chairman, Shelia De Ciccio, Ross 
Johnston, Robert Hahn, and Peter Weldon.  Absent:  Tom Sacha and Randall Slocum.  Staff:  Planning 
Manager, Jeff Briggs, and Recording Secretary Lisa Smith. 
 
Approval of minutes – January 6, 2015 
 
Motion made by Mr. Gottfried, seconded by Mr. Weldon to approve the January 6, 2015, meeting 
minutes.  Motion carried unanimously with a 6-0 vote. 
 

 
REQUEST OF WINTER PARK REAL ESTATE ADVISORS, INC. TO:  AMEND THE 
CONDITIONAL USE APPROVAL PREVIOUSLY GRANTED TO THE PROPERTY AT 
125 S. INTERLACHEN AVENUE TO ALLOW FOR MODIFICATIONS TO THE 
APPROVED MULTI-FAMILY PROJECT TO BE COMPOSED OF SIX UNITS, THREE 
STORIES AND 20,542 SQUARE FEET OF RESIDENTIAL LIVING AREA WITH 
PARKING IN THE BASEMENT LEVEL BELOW THE PROJECT ZONED R-4. 

 
Planning Manager Jeffrey Briggs presented the staff report and explained that new owners of the Ye 
Olde Bric Condo property located at 125 South Interlachen Avenue are requesting to amend the 
previously approved conditional use to allow for modifications to the multi-family project.  He said that 
the project was first approved in 2006 and modified in 2013.  Mr. Briggs discussed the history of the 
subject property in detail.  He reviewed the plans that are currently proposed.  He noted that the project 
parameters retain some of the “compromises” from the original approval in 2006 and subsequent 
approval in 2013 between the R-3 and R-4 districts and in some cases they are further reduced.  The 
project remains six units which is the R-3 residential density.  The building footprint or building lot 
coverage has been reduced to 43.1% from the 50% allowable from the 2006/2013 approval which is 
slightly more than the 40% lot coverage allowed in R-3 and less than the 55% lot coverage allowed in 
R-4.  The square footage of the project has also been reduced from the 23,500 square feet approved in 
2006 and 2013 to the current size of 20,369 square feet.  There also is a corresponding decrease in 
floor area ratio from the 154% permitted in 2006/2013 to the current 133%.  Again this is a compromise 
between the R-3 maximum FAR of 110% and the R-4 maximum FAR of 200%.  He also reviewed the 
issues of parking, setbacks, and height.   
 
He explained that other issues to consider are that this project is intended to be developed not as a 
condominiums but as fee simple townhouses pursuant to a replat provided that the fire separation 
Building Code challenges can be accomplished.  To the extent that any “subdivision approval” is 
required, then this process provides that agreement subject to meeting the applicable Building Code 
requirements.  This fee simple/replat marketing approach is what was approved by the City and was 
done for the 400 Swoope townhouse project and also will be done for Morse/Virginia brownstone 
project.  



 

 

 

 
Mr. Briggs noted that special attention needs to be paid to the placement of the electric transformers 
and back flow preventers.  It is not a significant issue with the green electric transformer or switch gear 
boxes but the appearance of the backflow preventers next to the sidewalk quickly diminishes the visual 
appeal of the development.  While one can accept that in commercial locations, it is not acceptable on 
Interlachen Avenue.  There are conditions recommended to address these circumstances. Staff 
recommended approval of the request subject to the following conditions: 

1. The exterior patio walls shall be screened by landscaping and any other proposed walls within 
setback areas shall be no higher than three feet in height. 

2. The electric transformer/switch gear and backflow preventers shall be located adjacent to the 
building so they can and shall be effectively screened by landscaping. 

 
Mr. Briggs responded to Board member questions and concerns. 
 
Bill Platts, Slocum Platts Architects, 670 North Orlando Avenue, represented the applicant.  He agreed 
with the staff report and conditions as presented by Mr. Briggs.  He responded to Board member 
questions and concerns. 
 
Jeff Bein, 147 Interlachen Avenue, gave his concerns regarding the landscape buffer, setbacks and 
parking for the project, as an adjacent neighbor.   
 
Michael Gekos, 147 Interlachen Avenue, asked the status of a soil analysis.  The applicant responded 
that the soil test has been completed and there are no issues with regard to sink holes opening up. 
 
Gerri Ribacki, spoke on behalf of her mother that lives in a unit on the corner of Morse Boulevard and 
Interlachen Avenue.  She requested clarification as to the location of ingress/egress for the parking 
garage and was please that there would not be a driveway adjacent to their building.   
 
No one else wished to speak concerning this request.  Public Hearing closed. 
 
Mr. Weldon expressed support for the project and noted that the project has vested rights and is being 
reduced in scale from the previous approvals.  Mr. Gottfried agreed and noted that many of the 
modifications were improvements from the previous approvals.  A question was raised on the 
continuation of the conditional use by the State Legislation and Mr. Briggs and Mr. Johnston 
responded. Discussion ensued about the setbacks for the basement garage, the first floor patios and 
the height of their privacy walls and the landscaping required per the condition offered by staff.  It was 
confirmed that the elevation with the bay window/turrets on the Interlachen frontage were the plans 
being approved.  Discussion by other Board members expressed support for the applications and 
modifications. 
 
Motion made by Mr. Gottfried, seconded by Mr. Weldon to approve the request to amend the 
conditional use approval previously granted to the property at 125 S. Interlachen Avenue to 
allow for modifications to the approved multi-family project to be composed of six units, three 
stories and 20,542 square feet of residential living area with parking in the basement level below 
the project.  In addition to the following conditions: 

3. The exterior patio walls shall be screened by landscaping and any other proposed walls 
within setback areas shall be no higher than three feet in height. 

4. The electric transformer/switch gear and backflow preventers shall be located adjacent 
to the building so they can and shall be effectively screened by landscaping. 

Motion carried unanimously with a 6-0 vote.   
 

 
 

 































































































 

 

 

 

Item type Public Hearing meeting date February 23, 2015 
   

 
 

prepared by Troy Attaway approved by X City Manager 
 

department Public Works  City Attorney 
 

division Administration  N|A 
 

 

board  

approval 
 

 yes  no  N|A  final vote 

    

     

     

strategic  

objective 

 Exceptional Quality of Life  Fiscal Stewardship 
 

 

x Intelligent Growth & Development  Public Health & Safety 
  

x Investment in Public Assets & Infrastructure 
 

 

subject 
 

Abandon a portion of Kindle Avenue from Lewis to Benjamin 

 
 

motion | recommendation 
  
Motion to approve the abandonment of a portion of Kindle Avenue. 

 
 

background 
  
The City has received a request to abandon a portion of Kindle Avenue from Lewis to 

Benjamin to help with the redevelopment of this area.   
 

To compensate for the loss of this road, the developer will construct a parallel road 
approximately 75 feet to the north to be called Morgan Lane.  This road will serve all 
of the functions as Kindle Avenue being proposed for abandonment.  This action is 

also consistent with the abandonment of Kindle Avenue west of Lewis which has 
already been approved.  

 
There is a requirement, that the actual road surface of Kindle will not be removed 
and the road will not be closed until Morgan Lane is completely constructed and open 

for traffic. 
 

 
alternatives | other considerations 

 

 
fiscal impact 

  

 

 



ORDINANCE  NO. __________ 
 

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF WINTER PARK, FLORIDA 
VACATING AND ABANDONING THE PORTION OF KINDEL 
AVENUE BETWEEN BENJAMIN AVENUE AND LEWIS DRIVE 
WITHIN THE RAVAUDAGE PLANNED DEVELOPMENT AND 
HOME ACRES SUBDIVISION AREA, MORE PARTICULARLY 
DESCRIBED HEREIN. 

 
 

WHEREAS, the City Commission desires to foster the development of the 
Ravaudage Planned Development by vacating and abandoning certain platted 
streets within the Home Acres subdivision as platted in Plat Book “M”, Page 97 of 
the Public Records of Orange County, Florida, so that an alternate street system can 
be developed to better serve the economic growth of this area, and 
 

WHEREAS, this Ordinance meets the criteria established by Chapter 166, 
Florida Statutes and pursuant to and in compliance with law, notice has been given 
to abutting property owners and to the public by publication in a newspaper of 
general circulation to notify the public of this proposed Ordinance and of public 
hearings to be held. 
 

WHEREAS, the city public works department has provided for participation by 
the public in the process by providing information as requested and has also 
rendered its recommendations to the City Commission; and 
 

WHEREAS, the Winter Park City Commission has reviewed the proposed 
Ordinance and held advertised public hearings at which the City Commission has 
provided for public participation in the process in accordance with the requirements 
of state law. 
 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ENACTED BY THE CITY COMMISSION OF 
THE CITY OF WINTER PARK as follows: 
 

Section 1. The City Commission of the City of Winter Park hereby vacates 
and abandons the portion of the right-of-way of Kindel Avenue between Benjamin 
Avenue and Lewis Drive per the plat of Homes Acres, as recorded in Plat Book “M”, 
Page 97, as more particularly described in Exhibit “A”. 
 

Section 2. This Ordinance is conditioned upon the receipt by the City of an 
easement to be recorded in the Public Records of Orange County for a private street 
to be called Morgan Lane to run from Bennett Avenue to Benjamin Avenue, so as to 
eliminate the creation of a dead-end road and maintain a street grid pattern within 
the Ravaudage planned development. 
 



Section 3. All ordinances or portions of ordinances in conflict herewith are 
hereby repealed. 
 

Section 4. This ordinance shall become effective upon the delivery to the 
City and recording in the Public Records of Orange County of the easement for the 
private street, as detailed in Section 2 of this Ordinance. 
 
 ADOPTED at a regular meeting of the City Commission of the City of Winter 
Park, Florida, on the   9th   day of   March  , 2015. 
 
 
 
 
       

Mayor Kenneth W. Bradley 
 
 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
 
__________________________ 
City Clerk Cynthia S. Bonham 
 
 







 

 

 

Subject:    Ordinances for Park and Open Space Zoning on 2908 Temple Trail.  
 

Two Ordinances to designate property at 2908 Temple Trail, just purchased by the City, to be 

changed from Single Family Residential to Park and Open Space designations.   
 

Summary: 
 
On December 29, 2014, the City purchased the property at 2908 Temple Trail.  The property is 

designated Single Family Residential in the Comprehensive Plan and zoned R-1A.  Even though 
varying amounts of this property have been in the Howell Branch Creek floodplain over the 

years; the property has been zoned residential back from the days when it was within 
unincorporated Orange County prior to annexation by the City in the 1980’s. 
 

The City purchased this property with funds from the Park Acquisition Trust fund in order to add 
this parcel to the City’s holdings of the adjacent Howell Branch Preserve Park.  The City has not 

determined exactly how the property will be used or if it will just remain as is.  However, the 
staff will not be doing anything without consultation with the adjacent neighbors.  However, as 
a “city property” purchased with Park Acquisition funding, the appropriate Comp. Plan 

designation is now “Open Space and Recreation” and the appropriate Zoning is “Park and 
Recreation (PR)”.  This will add 17,122 square feet (0.39 acres) to the City’s park inventory. 

 
Planning and Zoning Board Recommendation: 
 

Motion made by Mr. Weldon, seconded by Mrs. DeCiccio to amend the Comprehensive Plan 
Future Land Use Map designation of single-family residential to open space and recreation on 
the property at 2908 Temple Trail.  Motion carried unanimously with a 6-0 vote. 
 

Motion made by Mr. Weldon, seconded by Mrs. DeCiccio to change the zoning of single-
family residential (R-1A) to Parks and Recreation (PR) on the property located at 2908 Temple 
Trail.  Motion carried unanimously with a 6-0 vote. 

 

 
 
 

 
 

P&Z Minutes: February 3, 2015: 

Public Hearing 

Jeff Briggs 

Planning Department 

 Planning and Zoning Board 

February 23, 2015 

  6-0 



 

 

 

 
 

REQUEST OF THE CITY OF WINTER PARK FOR:   AN ORDINANCE AMENDING 
CHAPTER 58 “LAND DEVELOPMENT CODE” ARTICLE I, "COMPREHENSIVE PLAN” 
SO AS TO CHANGE THE FUTURE LAND USE DESIGNATION OF SINGLE FAMILY 
RESIDENTIAL TO OPEN SPACE AND RECREATION ON THE PROPERTY AT 2908 
TEMPLE TRAIL. 
REQUEST OF THE CITY OF WINTER PARK FOR:   AN ORDINANCE AMENDING 
CHAPTER 58 “LAND DEVELOPMENT CODE” ARTICLE III, "ZONING” AND THE 
OFFICIAL ZONING MAP SO AS TO CHANGE THE ZONING OF SINGLE FAMILY (R-
1A) DISTRICT TO PARKS AND RECREATION (PR) DISTRICT ON THE PROPERTY 
AT 2908 TEMPLE TRAIL. 
 
 

Planning Manager Jeffrey Briggs presented the staff report and explained that the City has recently 
purchased the property at 2908 Temple Trail.  The subject property is designated Single Family 
Residential in the Comprehensive Plan and zoned R-1A.  He said that even though varying amounts of 
this property have been in the floodplain over the years; the property has been zoned residential prior 
to annexation by the City in the 1980s.  He noted that City purchased this property with funds from the 
Park Acquisition Trust fund in order to add this parcel to the City’s holdings of the adjacent Howell 
Branch Preserve Park.  He advised that the City has not determined exactly how the property will be 
used and that the staff will not be doing anything without consultation with the adjacent neighbors.  He 
noted that as a “city property” purchased with Park Acquisition funding, the appropriate Comprehensive 
Plan designation is now “Open Space and Recreation” and the appropriate Zoning is Park and 
Recreation (PR).  Staff recommended approval.  Mr. Briggs responded to Board member questions and 
concerns. 
 
No one wished to speak concerning this issue.  Public Hearing closed. 
 
The consensus amongst the Board members was that this was the appropriate zoning given the 
intended use by the City. 
 
Motion made by Mr. Weldon, seconded by Mrs. DeCiccio to amend the Comprehensive Plan 
Future Land Use Map designation of single-family residential to open space and recreation on 
the property at 2908 Temple Trail.  Motion carried unanimously with a 6-0 vote. 
 
Motion made by Mr. Weldon, seconded by Mrs. DeCiccio to change the zoning of single-family 
residential (R-1A) to Parks and Recreation (PR) on the property located at 2908 Temple Trail.  
Motion carried unanimously with a 6-0 vote. 
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